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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY OCTOBER 22, 2013 

 

  Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Municipal Center Assembly Room with the following 

members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Bryan Wysong    

           

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi & Ron Bohigian 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Acting Town Planner 

 Absent:  Dee Ahern,  Alternate 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate  

  

 A quorum was determined.    

 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

   

5. Approval of Minutes   

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve the Minutes from the previous 

meeting as presented.   Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed 

unanimously on a voice vote. 

   

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 
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6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. Appeal #6026A, Application of Southington Fire Department 

Co. #2, for special exception approval to allow the annual Christmas 

tree sale fundraiser under Section 3-01.31D & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulation’s, 128 West Main Street, property of Town of Southington in 

an R-12 zone. 

 ANDREW PHILLIPS:  I live at 37 Manor Road.  I’m a fire fighter 

with Company 2.  Every year we do an annual Christmas tree sale.  We 

sell 400 trees. 

 I’m here this year to get approval again.  Our Christmas tree 

sale runs from Black Friday until Christmas time, until we run out of 

trees. 

 That’s pretty much all I got. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Same stipulations? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you familiar with the stipulations from last 

year? 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are okay with those? 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yah. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll read those into the record when we – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Do we have any questions --- don’t walk away, yet! 

 (Chuckles) 

 This one will be easy. 

 Any questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  No. It has been here before.  We’re familiar with 

it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Now you can go. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of the 

application? 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed.   
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 B. Appeal #6027A, Application of Zbigniew Kruszewski for 

special exception approval to allow an auto repair and sales business 

under Section 4-03.32, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1125 

Queen Street, property of Thomas Scoville & Mark Switalski in a B 

zone. 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  Good evening.  My name is Attorney Stephen 

Stolarz and Zbignew Kruszewski (Ziggy) is to my right.  He’ll be here 

to answer any questions you have. 

 THE CHAIR:  Could you just --- could we turn this up a little 

bit?  The speakers. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  There we go. 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  I’ll use my Army voice. 

 THE CHAIR:  That works. 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  My client is here today --- the property is 

uh, known as the Computer Tune and Lube.  And, I have some pictures if 

you are not familiar with the property or the business, but it has 

been there for quite a while and it’s been the same use.  I was just 

going to present those here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  There is also some photos of my client’s --- 

he has an operating business right now in Cheshire.  So he’s a 

purchaser, potential purchaser of the property looking to move his 

ongoing business in Cheshire to Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  The first photos are simply just, you know, 

photos of the existing business.  Um, he’s, again it is the same type 

of business that is running there now.  He is just simply looking to 

purchase the building.  And, we are  here to make sure he has the 

correct zoning approval. 

 Right now they’re doing, the business, I believe, does, he do 

brake alignments, tune ups.  And, emissions is a big part of what they 

do. 

 Also, this, the zoning board also approved a split in 2006 of 

this property which also has a similar use right to the right of it.  
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So, I think it was a two or three acre parcel that they just split up 

in 2006, so there is another adjacent property that is basically 

acting as the same type of business. 

 So, we are not looking to change anything in the scope of the 

business.  He’s looking to just basically get the approval to move his 

business license up there. 

 I also have a couple copies of my client’s, his license, used car 

dealership license that allows him to do the repair and auto body work 

through the State of Connecticut which is ongoing.  He has had his 

business for eight years.   

 I’d just like to point out too, the field card says in there now, 

actually his own as automobile repair.  So, it’s been like that since 

this board has approved it three different times.  In ’85, twice in’85 

and ’89.  And, then again recently in 2006 where they split the lot 

and they’ve used it for a similar use next door. 

 So again, we’re not looking to change anything.  Just looking to 

go in there and put a different new business in there. 

 I don’t know if the board had any questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You are not going to be selling cars there, right? 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You’re not going to be selling cars, right? 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  Yah, he has a used car --- the used car 

license, correct me if I am wrong, it allows him to buy, sell and do 

auto repair.  General repair.  That’s through the Department of 

Consumer Protection. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Does the current facility sell automobiles?  Or is 

it just a repair shop? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Computer Lube doesn’t sell cars. 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  The one that is there is only doing the 

repairs.  The one adjacent to it, which is, they actually share a 

mutual driveway or there is an easement there that when they split the 

lot, there is literally cars for sale right next to the easement. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  How many would be the maximum cars that would be 

offered for sale at any one time? 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  No more than fifteen. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Now, the plan you showed us has numbered parking 

spaces, is that correct? 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  And, it looks like there are thirty-one 

spaces? 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ: Yes.  He simply took the plan that was 

presented recently.  I’m sorry, did I cut you off? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No.  It appears to me there is fifteen on one side 

and  sixteen on the other.  Is that correct? 

 THE CHAIR:  Are we talking both parcels, the building--- 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  No, it is only the one parcel we’re dealing 

with.  It’s parcel 10. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Fifteen. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay, so fifteen. 

 THE CHAIR:  So there is fifteen parking spaces but how many cars 

would be for sale?  And, where would you put the parked cars, the cars 

for sale?  In those fifteen spots? 

 MR. KRUSZEWESKI: That’s correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Where then would the employees, if you have 

any, park?  Or anybody that’s --- 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  There is, the pavement goes a few hundred, it 

actually goes a few hundred feet back.  He would add in additional 

parking.  That would be one of the requirements, to put them there.  

But the pavement goes ----  

 MR. LAPORTE:  Do they have to be on a site plan? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would think. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  This is for the use at this 

point. 
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 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  This is additional marking you’re saying for 

site plan? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We could require it meets all the site plan 

standards as well, with this approval. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I just think with – if we were to put conditions on 

it, we would give a condition that there be fifteen vehicles offered 

for sale, there’d be no room for parking for employees.  And, there 

would be no room for vehicles that were to be moved in to be repaired. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, if they submit a site plan, there would have to 

be --- each space has to be marked off, correct?  So if he offers 

fifteen vehicles for sale in the current marked area, then as part of 

your site plan you would have to have other areas marked for employees 

for you know, whatever other vehicles you have there. 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  You know, awaiting repair, et cetera, et cetera. 

 Wouldn’t that be correct, Dave, as far as that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes, the table would likely be one space for every 

fifty square feet of gross floor area which we could work out.  You 

know, there is a table that we follow for the use.  It looks like they 

could certainly meet that with the size of the lot that’s there. 

 Again, it could be under site plan approval, whether it’s through 

PZC or through administrative approval through my office. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, what you are saying is they’d probably have to 

restripe for the parking. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. But on the existing pavement.  If they had 

to pave more of the lot, then we run into some engineering issues with 

drainage.  It doesn’t appear they have to do that at this point 

because it is quite a bit in back there. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Did we clear that up as to how many cars are going 

to be for sale? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, he said fifteen. 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  Ten to fifteen would be the maximum. 
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 THE CHAIR: If we set a maximum of fifteen cars for sale that 

would be adequate and acceptable to you? 

 MR. KRUSZEWESKI: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Typical other conditions we would have, just to run 

them by you and you tell me what you think of them: 

 - No automotive work to be done outside the building. 

 - No cannibalized vehicles. 

 - No outside storage of equipment, parts or service 

materials. 

 - Again, we talked about not more than fifteen vehicles to be 

offered for sale. 

 - All parking spaces to be marked and shown on a site plan. 

 - All outside storage to be fenced in. 

 - No advertising flags, banners, strings of pennants, 

festoons of lights,  twirlers, propellers, streamers, sandwich board 

signs or similar devices of a carnival nature to be displayed on the 

site. 

 Everybody says yes, but a lot of people do it. 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  The only question I would have is as to the 

outdoor storage, there is a storage --- not a shed – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, what we are saying is if you have outdoor 

storage, it has to be fenced in. 

 MR. KRUSZEWSKI: Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 - All parking spaces to be striped. 

 - Handicapped signage to be installed. 

 - No gasoline to be sold. 

 And, what would your hours of operation be? 

 MR. KRUSZEWSKI:  From eight to four-thirty. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  What days? 

 MR. KRUSZEWSKI:  Monday to Friday. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anything on Saturday?  We don’t want to hamstring 

you.  Let us know. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If you’re going to be open on Saturday, tell us and 

we’ll --- 

 MR. KRUSZEWSKI: Yes, I am open Saturdays, too.   Same time. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, again, with the stipulations,  um,  it’s 

already – the building is already doing what you are currently doing, 

so that’s not the issue. 

 Again, we gave a list of stipulations.  But in taking a look at 

the picture, of the existing building, and one of the problems we have 

had with selling of used cars is --- especially, you are going to be 

fronting on Queen Street – is you’ve got a buffer, you’ve got a grassy 

area where you’ve got that sign right in the center of this picture 

here. 

 And, one of the things that in the stipulations says that the --- 

all parking spaces have to be marked.  The one thing that I can tell 

you will happen if any cars go up on that grass, is you’re going to 

get a  Cease & Desist Order from the zoning enforcement officer 

because it tends to happen.  I want to make sure that  you understand 

that no vehicles are to be parked on that grassy area facing Queen 

Street, you know, for sale. 

 MR. KRUSZEWSKI: Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Along with all the banners.  That’s the problem we’ve 

had with all of these kinds of facilities.   Okay? 

 MR. KRUSZEWSKI:  Okay. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question:  any car that’s for sale or any 

car has to be in a marked parking spot? 

 VARIOUS:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  But again, Matt has already said that as far as a 

stipulation but I just wanted to make sure and reiterate that we tend 

to get cars parked up on the grass area close to the road and that 

can’t happen or shouldn’t happen.  
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 Okay? 

 MR. KRUSZEWSKI: Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  I have one.  Are you going to be doing body repair 

and painting and the likes of that? 

 MR. KRUSZEWSKI: Yes, I’d like to do that, too. 

 MR. GWOREK: Is there going to be any basically changes to the 

building itself to allow that? 

 MR. KRUSZEWSKI: No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  No major construction? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well that really changes --- because I think when you 

do painting, don’t you have to have a paint room?  You’ve got to have 

all kinds of environmental stuff.  So, I’m sure you are aware of it. 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ: Yes.  It’s regulated through --- 

 THE CHAIR:  What we are approving here is auto repair and not 

necessarily, you know, painting and auto body which I think is really 

different. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is. I mean, once you start painting you become 

an establishment and now you are into a whole different area. 

 MR. GWOREK:  That’d be regulated by the state, obviously, with a 

license to do all of that. 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  Right. It is regulated through his license 

which his license allows him to do that.  He is doing that now.  And, 

now, as you said, it is regulated through the State of Connecticut, 

Department of Motor Vehicles. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  He is not making any structural changes to the 

building is what he meant, really. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yah, I just didn’t know if he planned on --- 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  It would be on the interior.  He’s really just 

looking to expand with more garage and stuff. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  I may have an administrative question.  Do  

you know how long it takes to get out the decision or the written  

stipulations and everything? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we will vote on it this evening. And, if it 

passes, um, Dave can tell you --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Within a week, Mr. Chairman. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay? 

 ATTORNEY STOLARZ:  Thank you for your time. 

 THE CHAIR:  There’s the guy you want to talk to at the end there. 

 Okay, thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 
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 C. Appeal #6028A, Application of Southington Mini Diner 

Restaurant LLC for special exception approval to allow the sale of 

alcoholic beverages under Sections 4-01.32, 4-03.32 & 11-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 1765 Meriden-Waterbury road, property of Asterios 

Ftergiotis in a B zone. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:   Good evening, Mr. Chairman and commission 

members.  Attorney Andrew Denorfia with offices at 133 Main Street in 

Southington representing the applicant. 

 As Dave said, we come before you tonight for a special exception 

approval to allow the sale of alcohol at a restaurant located at 1765 

Meriden Waterbury Turnpike under Section 4-01.32, 4-03.32 and 11-04 of 

the zoning regulations. 

 To give you a little background, the subject property is 

approximately .15 acres and is located in a B zone. 

 The exiting  building on the property is approximately 2200 

square feet and has previously been a few different restaurants and 

the last, I believe, was a diner. 

 A few of those restaurants have previously had liquor permits at 

those locations. 

 So what the applicant is proposing tonight is a diner restaurant 

and as you can see, what we submitted before and as well as from this 

map right here, the applicant has done an almost complete renovation 

of the inside of the diner. 

 And, as part of this, the applicant would like a beer and wine 

liquor permit.  They are not coming tonight for a full liquor permit.  

This is solely a beer and wine liquor permit. 

 The restaurant will be a full service diner, open seven days a 

week.  As you can see by the menu, a pretty extensive menu.  The hours 

would be Sunday thru Thursday, 6:00 am to 10:00 pm.   And, would be  

open 24 hours on Friday and Saturday. 

 Now, obviously, the State of Connecticut regulates when they can 

sell alcohol.  So that obviously, they cannot sell 24 hours of alcohol 

on Friday and Saturday. 

 The applicant has owned a few different restaurants throughout 

the state and believes this a great fit for Southington.  So, we 
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believe, again, that this meets the special exception regulations, 

specifically, 4-01.32, 4-02.23 and 11-04 and therefore respectfully 

request your approval tonight. 

 The applicant is here if you have any questions.  We’d be more 

than  happy to answer them. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You’re not going to have  live entertainment are 

you? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  No.   

 MR. GWOREK:  Is it a service bar only and not a full seating bar? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Well, I believe, though, and that’s where, I 

know it is tricky in terms of a definition of what’s considered a bar.  

Different places. 

 I mean, this is a counter.  There’s going to be stools here.  

It’s only going to be beer and wine.  Is that considered a full 

service bar?  I don’t know because you are sitting at the counter. 

 So, it would be ---and I know the State of Connecticut defines a 

service bar as without having a counter-type where a waitress would 

give you – actually serve you a drink.  This is, has a counter, 

technically, a waiter, waitress or a bartender, if you want to call 

him a bartender, is going to serve.  Again, this is primarily a diner 

that is going to be serving beer and wine. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And there is no patio or deck that they’re going to 

be serving it on?  Is that correct? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  As of now, no. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 No live entertainment? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  How many seats is this, four seats around the – 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I just actually asked him that.  A lot of 

times when they draft things, they just throw seats in there.  And, I 

asked him here, if we were to do a maximum – and this is a guestimate, 

if you would, probably fit no more than four over there.  So we are 
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talking maybe eight at the counter.  Probably a few less than that.  

It just depends on the crowd.  A lot of it is a breakfast or a late 

night diner type of crowd.  So it just depends on how the seating is 

going to be arranged. 

 MR.  O’KEEFE:  Would you call it a service counter then as 

opposed to a service bar? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I ---- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I am looking at the numbers.  I don’t see where 

you are going to sit eight people at the counter, I don’t see any 

liquor storage area anywhere near it. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Well, the only thing they would have is 

potentially you could have coolers behind --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m looking at the --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Behind the --- I just,  what I don’t want to 

do is put it in a position where you said, I wasn’t completely honest 

and you walk in there and you say, well, there is a cooler.  It’s, I 

don’t, you can call it a service counter, I mean, you could, then how 

do you define that going down the road to other bars or other 

restaurants, I should say, that have that same type of counter? 

 I mean, if they went in for a ---like many restaurants have,  a 

full liquor permit, they would maybe have some liquor bottles behind 

it and that’s the only difference. 

 And, in this case, could they have some, you know, a cooler, my 

guess is they probably would if – 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, they have identified a beer cooler on the 

plans. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Right. But I am just saying in term of 

temporary, if you look here, they may have them there and they could 

have bottles of wine potentially stacked behind them.  Um –  

 THE CHAIR: I don’t see this is as a bar type area. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Well, you can see by the menu it is a diner.  

And, it’s called:  Southington Mini Diner.  So --- 

 (Chuckles) 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  A breakfast kind of an area that just happens to 

have wine and liquor in the cooler behind it. 

 I don’t think the intent is to have that as a bar. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  No, and that’s why ---and that’s why I just – 

in the beginning is this going to be, are they going for a full liquor 

application?  Um, by they said they are going to go for a beer and 

wine which is a different category with the commission, State Liquor 

Commission. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  We can even stipulate – say you have to eat or 

something and you can’t just go in and drink, but I don’t know if that 

is up to us to do that. 

 THE CHAIR: No.  I don’t  picture, with the other establishments 

that are in the area such as the Irish Pub and down the road there is 

one, so I don’t think--- truly this is going to be a diner and an 

eating establishment.  They’re not going to go in there strictly for 

alcohol. 

 That’s my take on it. 

 Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?   

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. Appeal #6029A, Application of Brian Badgley for a 144 

sq.ft. variance of the standard 864 sq. ft. allowed for a three car 

garage under Section 2-01A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 675 

Old turnpike Road, property of Jocelyn Abbate in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  How’re we doing? 

 THE CHAIR:  Doing okay and you? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Very good.   Obviously, I am going for a variance 

for the property that me and my wife own at 675 Old Turnpike Road to 

build a mud room and attached garage. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  On the plans, the existing driveways are all going 

to be built there.  I am not removing them or moving them.  So it will 

fit in that area.  I tore down the one car garage already. So I have  

big hole in my yard from that to build the three car garage. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  It’s going to be built on slab? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yah. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Which way are the doors going to be facing? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Uh, two facing Old Turnpike Road.  And, one facing 

the right of way that I own. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Why does it have to be so deep, 36’? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  My truck, uh my truck is an extended cab Chevy 

Silverado which is 20’ long.  So I want to buy an extended cab --- 

well, I have an extended cab but I want to buy a crew cab and possibly 

an 8’ bed. So that truck is going to be even longer down the road.  

So, I want to get that in there.  

 And, then the depth is also for the side service doors to store 

Mom’s car when she goes to Florida in the winter.  You know?  So that 

would be just for ---or an antique classic car some day or something 

which won’t be used on an everyday basis. 

 But um, so the length is basically because of the length of 

vehicles nowadays. 
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 And, I have a motorcycle, front work bench that I planned to put 

up in the back and then an inside stair case to get up into the 

storage area. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would you describe as your hardship?  What 

makes this lot unique that you would have to seek a variance and not 

comply with our regulations? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Just to fit everything under storage. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But that seems more of a desire than  a hardship. 

Something that makes the land unique. 

 MR. BADGLEY: Okay. 

 (Pause) 

 Um ----- 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As I look at the garage, the garage is almost as 

big as the  house. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  It’d be the --- yes.  Jerry Dlugos, the builder, 

said it would be the same peak height.  It would --- the peak height 

would --- the peak would run front to back versus side to side, 

obviously, like the Cape runs. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would the height be?  I don’t see it set forth 

here. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  That, I don’t have in front of me, sir. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. GWOREK:  The current house is a Cape? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yes.  With uh, --- 

 THE CHAIR:  From what I understand looking at the GIS system, is 

you have about 1600 square feet of living space or usable space in the 

house.  Um, so, this garage is well over sized for that piece of 

property and for that house.  The garage is almost --- as said, it is 

going to be almost as big as the house when you look at the square 

footage. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It would be out of character with the neighborhood. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  Is that the only copy of the elevations? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes, that’s the only one. 

 THE CHAIR:  Just give us a moment to take a look at the copies, 

please. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have a question for the applicant while we’re 

looking. 

 How long was your existing garage?  Just from looking at the 

sketch here, it almost looks like the new one that you’re asking for 

is 36’ deep.  How deep was the old one? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Um – 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  The former garage? 

 MR. BADGLEY: Yes.  It set into a stone wall.  The stone wall, the 

back wall was reset into the land.  So I would have --- I am not too 

sure on that. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  The old garage was not attached to the house? 

 MR. BADGLEY: No. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  From your picture, it just looks like a fence?  So 

the new garage would almost look similar outside of the fact that – 

 MR. BADGLEY: Yes, the mudroom would be – 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Taking the place of the fence. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yes. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  From the street, it would almost look continuous. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yes.  Off the back corner where the kitchen is 

located would be a mudroom. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, how big is your lot? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  The lot is just over a half acre.  I believe it is 

.67, .68. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Have you spoken with the neighbor in the rear? 
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 MR. BADGLEY:  Yes, um, yes.  I spoke to Mike and Joyce on several 

occasions and they were actually going to give me a letter for 

approval but I did not receive that. But they were actually, they were 

for it, but obviously not here to say that but they were for it and 

they said it would increase the value of the neighborhood and they’re 

fine with it. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, you are going to have storage on the top of 

this garage, too? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yah.  Storage just for um, anything that would be 

put in an attic, you know, like Christmas stuff and you know. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Another question.  I’m sorry.   So it’s 28’ wide. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yah. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So, can you just explain where the door is going 

to be?  You’re going to put two in the front? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yah.  Two in the front.   

 MR. GWOREK:  And, one on the back side where the easement is. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So, you would have to use the other driveway to 

get to the back of it if you were to pull your truck around? 

 How would you get in to the other entrance of the garage? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yah.  Thru the right of way on the side. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Which is your neighbor’s driveway? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  It’s an easement.  I grant them the right of way.  

It’s still on the deed of the --- my house. 

 MR. GWOREK:  You currently have a shed in the back? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yes.  That’s what --- the shed is actually what is 

putting me over my limit.  If I didn’t have the shed on the property, 

the property would be okay to put a 1,000 square foot garage up. 

 MR. GWOREK:  And, you plan on keeping that shed? 

 MR. BADGLEY: Um, well, yes.  It’s got a lot of stuff in it that I 

plan on keeping.  Plus, to keep a dirty tractor in.  My cars are 

immaculate.  So – I don’t want to pretty much keep a dusty lawn 

tractor in my garage.  So, I mean, I would like to keep the shed.  But 

– 
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 MR. LOMBARDI:  This might be a question for Dave, but if you 

remove that door on the side, wouldn’t that just be considered a two 

car garage and you would get the same functionality out of the space? 

 MR. GWOREK:  It’s a size matter, though. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chair, it would be typically 24 x 36 as 

opposed to 28 x 36.  For a three car. 

 And, 24 x 14 for a two car. 

 And, 12 x 24 for a single garage. 

 So, the 864 that you see under the appeal is the 24 x 36.  The 

area. 

 MR. WYSONG:  To the applicant:  You said if you didn’t have the 

shed, then you would be able to have a thousand square foot garage. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  That is what you are allowed, I believe, on my 

property. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I guess I am not interpreting the rules the same 

way.  According to this, I read, a garage is an auxiliary building. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chair?  The maximum size for a garage would be 

864 square feet.  That’s the biggest garage. Right.  Cars. 

 MR. WYSONG:  So you can have a three car garage.  And, you can 

have an auxiliary building. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  The eliminating of an auxiliary building does not 

allow you to take the square footage, which I think is 260 and add it 

to the garage.  

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 MR. WYSONG:  They’re separate. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Oh. 

 MR. WYSONG:  We’re dealing with a three car garage, three times, 

12 x 24.  864.  Is that what it comes out to? 
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 So the issue is, you are asking for an oversized garage. 

 MR. BADGLEY: Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Maybe I should say:  Is the issue that you are 

asking for an oversized garage? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Thank you. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I go back to my initial question which is what is 

it about this parcel that there is an unusual condition that causes 

you an exceptional difficult time? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  I just figured, you know, I’ve lived there my whole 

life, 37 years.  And you  know, my grandmother built the house. Third 

generation.  And, I tore down the one car garage thinking you know, to 

put a mudroom on and you know, an oversized garage to accommodate 

everything that I own. And, so I was just looking for the variance to 

do that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But in my mind, this is an oversized, oversized 

garage. 

 MR. BADGLEY: Yah, I just feel comfortable  to park my wife’s SUV, 

my large truck, my motorcycle.  I mean, I’ve got a two month old at 

home and there’ll be kids’ toys. 

 THE CHAIR:  One of things that when Commissioner O’Keefe was 

talking about a hardship and he  keeps asking about the land, the 

topography of the land, the size of the land is that because you have 

and for a better term, you’ve got a lot of stuff, that is not a 

hardship. 

 MR. BADGLEY: Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Financial is not a hardship. 

 But the layout of the land is a hardship. And, those are the 

kinds of questions that Commissioner O’Keefe was asking you. 

 So, because you have a lot of stuff, that’s classified as that is 

a self imposed hardship.  You want all this stuff and that’s fine. 

 But that is not a hardship that we can look at from a board 

standpoint. So that’s why we keep going back to what is the hardship.   

That’s one of the requirements for a variance if you read the 
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regulations.  There has got to be a hardship.  A lot of times we work 

with the applicant to try to find one, but in this case, you’ve just 

basically taken down a one car --- well, actually it was an oversized 

one car garage, I think, because it looked pretty deep. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you are moving the new garage forward, putting 

on a mudroom which is --- which I can understand. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  To meet the house. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s a good thing. Right. 

 And, I think the layout, the garage, from an aesthetic standpoint 

is fine.  Except for the size of it.  That’s the concern I’m dealing 

with, the same as Matt.   

 I don’t hear a hardship here.  And because you have a lot of 

stuff and you have a huge vehicle, that’s not what we can classify as 

a hardship from a variance standpoint. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. WYSONG:  How big is your current shed? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Uh, the shed is 10 x 12. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It’s 120 square feet. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yes.  

 MR. WYSONG:  I guess the dilemma I have is you need storage 

space, you feel you need storage space.  Self imposed hardship of 

having a lot of stuff.  If you stay within the limit of the three car 

garage,864 square feet, rebuilt you shed to the max of 260 square 

feet, you’re getting very close to a thousand square feet which is 

what you are asking for. 

 Is that a viable alternative to your dilemma? 

 Because like Commissioner O’Keefe, I don’t see the hardship.  

Understand we are granting a variance that lasts as long as that land 

is there.  So if your neighbors don’t like a big building for your 

future owners of this property, have a big building, then the 

neighbors that are not yet born, don’t like it, they’ll say why did 
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the zoning board of appeals ever allow a thousand square foot building 

to be there back in 2013. 

 I didn’t make myself very clear – 

 MR. BADGLEY:  I understand. 

 MR. WYSONG:  A variance is forever.  And, all of your stuff and 

your residence there is not.  And, that is a consideration of the 

hardship. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Understood. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions, Bryan? 

 MR. WYSONG:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the board? 

 MR. GWOREK:  I didn’t get to see that map. What is the height 

they are proposing for the building? 

 UNIDENTIFIABLE:  Same as the house. 

 THE CHAIR:  Except it is running in to the opposite, the peak is 

running in the opposite direction. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I didn’t see it, the doors, are they standard?  

Standard height? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yah.  They would not be commercial.  Pickup truck 

height. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Now, are you planning on having living space or just 

storage space above the garage. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Storage.  No living space. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  That is the maximum for a garage, 800, even if it 

attached or detached? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  If I didn’t have the shed on the property, then 

does it go up to?   

 THE CHAIR: No.  Separate. 
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 MR. BADGLEY:  You see, I read that wrong.  Okay.  I thought it 

was --- okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have one last question.  Sorry.  If you cut back 

the dimensions of the garage a little bit on each side, would that 

still meet your functionality needs, maybe to reduce the variance a 

little bit? 

 I know you said you have some big vehicles.  Now if you cut it 

down to 26 feet, maybe by 34 feet? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yah, I’d have to do the math quick.  But um I’m 

willing to --- 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I’m just asking.  Something to think about. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Still, I’d have to refigure out the – 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, that would be 20 square feet above 

the 864. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  If he went with 34 x 26? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 MR.GWOREK:  Well, at that point you could just make it 864 square 

feet and not   have to come before us. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Right, but I mean, it is still allowing him to 

compromise a little bit.  From a looks standpoint, I don’t think that 

would be much different. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  That was 26 width by 34 deep? 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I am not trying to change your plans.  I’m just 

asking you because I know functionality is a big concern in allowing 

you to use it in the best way possible to meet your needs of yourself 

and wife. 

 THE CHAIR:  We have an option here.  We can go with what you 

proposed and we can vote it up or down.  We can continue the public 

hearing – 

 MR. BADGLEY:  I don’t want to. 

 THE CHAIR:  -- and you can chance it. 
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 I’m sorry? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  I don’t want to go on my math skills and all. I 

don’t want to delay this. 

 Continue, sorry. 

 THE CHAIR:  What I said, continue the public hearing, I mean, we 

can reschedule it for the next two weeks.   That’ll give you a chance 

to look at it and maybe modify it a little bit or we can  just with an 

up and down vote tonight. 

 What I don’t like to do is I don’t like to get into negotiating.  

Because Commissioner Lombardi may have said, that he would accept a 26 

x 23, um, then that would be a motion he would make and we would vote 

that up or down.  I don’t like to get into negotiating with the board. 

 You’ve asked us for a 28 x 36.   

 The other option would be that we could continue the public 

hearing for two weeks, give you a chance to come back and you could 

say, nope, I want 26 by 30 or 28 x 36. That’s what I want. And, we 

vote it up or down. 

 Or you come back and say, this is  what I will accept.  I will go 

with a 24, and then we will vote that up or down. 

 I’m leaving that up to you.  We can either continue the public 

hearing or we can vote what you submitted here, up or down. And, that 

is up to you. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Um – 

 THE CHAIR:  And, if we vote it down, you then have to wait six 

months – 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Oh, six months. 

 THE CHAIR:  -- in order to resubmit unless it is a significant 

change.  And, how you define significant, I am not quite sure.  But it 

would have to be more than 2 feet or something like that. 

 MR. LOMBARDI: Mr. Chairman, I have just one more thing to  point 

out.  Me, personally, I think that the proposed size of the garage 

would fit okay with the street. 
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 One thing that does concern me is that, I know it is your 

easement going in and out of the side, but I would rather see the same 

size but not going in from the side. 

 I know your neighbor said they approve it, but that may be 

something that could impact future owners of that house. They wouldn’t 

like you going in their driveway all the time. Even though it is your 

easement, it still impacts.  I think the less intrusive alternative --

- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, the problem with your suggestion is he’s got a 

20-something foot truck.  And, they’re not going to fit back to back.  

He has to put one of those in kitty-corner and that’s the reason for 

the other garage door, I believe. 

 And, your suggestion probably wouldn’t fit with what he’s trying 

to do. 

 MR. BADGLEY: Yah, it wouldn’t. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   This doesn’t have anything to do with the 

application but as I look  at the map, the driveway is actually on the 

applicant’s land.   

 The easement in favor of the other driver goes across the 

applicant’s land.  So it is his land.  It is not as if he would be on 

the other person’s land. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I don’t think that this has anything to do with 

how it looks, whatever.  It is based on size and to your point, 

hardship.  So it is not about redesigning the garage door out or 

anything like that. 

 THE CHAIR:  I know you are probably confused. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yah, yah. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  I can see that from the look on your face. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Well, it is just I don’t know which way to go 

because this was a project to get started, built and closed for 

winter.  You know, with the wife cleaning her car off and everything 

with a 2-year old, rather a 2 month old, I’m sorry. 

 But um, yah, I don’t know which way to go. 
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 Um,you said if I stick to this and it was denied, it would be six 

months. 

 MR. GWOREK:  You could still build the 864 square feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  You can still build the 864. 

 MR. BADGLEY: Just can’t reapply for a variance. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Unless it is a significant change and by 

taking off two feet, that is not really significant.  So you’d have to 

almost go back to the 864. 

 So ---- 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yah.   

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  I know we’re backing you --- not backing you in a 

corner but it’s tough to make that kind of a --- 

 (Pause) 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Maybe I’ll do the two weeks thing. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’ll be two weeks. We meet every two weeks.  Second 

and fourth Tuesday of the months. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:  The next meeting I think falls on the 15
th
 of 

November, it’s the Wednesday following the Tuesday of election.  The 

12
th
 of November.  Excuse me. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, I think it is a Wednesday.  It’ll be our next 

meeting. 

 MR.BADGLEY:  The 15
th
? 

 MR. WYSONG:  The 12
th
 of November is the next meeting.  And, it is 

in the  Town Hall Council Chambers and not here. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Yes. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion – 

 MR.  BOHIGIAN:  I make a motion to table this to the next 

meeting. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, we’ve got a second.   

 I’m sorry.  The motion really should be to continue the public 

hearing.  Because it’s open.  So I would have a motion to continue --  

 MR.LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, we need a seated member to make that 

motion? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We need a seated member to make that motion. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Not an alternate.  I apologize. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I’ll make a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, I will second that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Discussion? 

 MR.  O’KEEFE:  Can we discuss that or do we just vote it? 

 THE CHAIR:  We can discuss it. 

 MR. WYSONG:  We can discuss it. 

 MR.O’KEEFE: I think it is a good thing to give the applicant some 

time to think.   

 MR. WYSONG:  We’ve presented the applicant with alternative 

designs.  A little bit smaller garage with an 800-something and 

increase the size of your shed to get your thousand. 

 You may also want to look at a smaller configuration.  You have 

internal stairs now and maybe an external --- Dave, I don’t think they 

count for square footage if they’re external? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It saves you the square footage of the staircase as 

you are trying to get your 864 or 860 – 
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 MR. BADGLEY:  Personal preference.  I was going to put them 

inside.  They  last a lot longer.  But, yes, I will --- 

 MR. WYSONG:  I understand.  I’m also an advocate of lots of 

storage space because in my lifetime I’ve accumulated a lot of stuff, 

too. 

 I solve that problem by having three houses.  I kind of spread my 

stuff around. 

 (Laughter) 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Thank you for your time. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   We had discussion. 

 Dave, would you please call the roll? 

 (Motion passes 5 to 0 on a roll call vote) 

 Continue the public hearing until November 12
th
. 

 

7:50 pm. 
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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY OCTOBER 22, 2013 

 

  Chairman Robert Salka called the Regular meeting of the 

Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:50 o’clock, p.m. in 

the Municipal Center Assembly Room with the following members in 

attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Bryan Wysong    

           

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi & Ron Bohigian 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Acting Town Planner 

 Absent:  Dee Ahern,  Alternate 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate  

  

 A quorum was determined.  

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. Appeal #6026A, Application of Southington Fire Department 

co. #2, for special exception approval to allow the annual Christmas 

tree sale fundraiser under Section 3-01.31D & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulation’s, 128 West Main Street, property of Town of Southington in 

an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve with conditions. 

 - Site be cleaned of all debris within one week of the end of 

sales. 

 - Applicant carry insurance in the greater amount of $2 

million or the town required minimum. 

 - Permission from the town is obtained. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 
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 Mr. O’Keefe commented this is something that they’ve been doing 

every year and there hasn’t been a problem.  I think it is a 

reasonable request. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 

 B. Appeal #6027A, Application of Zbigniew Kruszewski for 

special exception approval to allow an auto repair and sales business 

under Section 4-03.32, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1125 

Queen Street, property of Thomas Scoville & Mark Switalski in a B 

zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve with conditions: 

 - No automotive work done outside the building. 

 - No cannibalized vehicles. 

 - No outside storage of equipment, parts or any material. 

 - Not more than 15 vehicles to be offered for sale. 

 - All parking spaces are to be marked and shown on a site 

plan. 

 - Outside storage is to be fenced in. 

 - No advertising flags, banners, strings of pennants, 

festoons or lights, twirlers, propellers, streamers, sandwich board 

signs or similar devices of a carnival nature to be displayed on the 

site. 

 - All parking spaces are to be striped. 

 - Handicapped signage is to be installed. 

 - No gasoline is to be sold. 

 - Hours of operation between 8:00 am the 5:00 pm Monday thru  

Saturday. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong stated it is a reasonable use of that piece of land.   
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 Mr. O’Keefe added it is a similar use to the piece of land.  I 

want the applicant to be mindful that if it is approved, that the 

conditions are real conditions and that the zoning enforcement officer 

will be checking to make sure there aren’t vehicles parked on strips 

by the property and there aren’t banners and festoons all over the 

property. 

 Mr. Wysong felt it might be worth noting that despite what you 

see around town, these are the same stipulations that all similar 

businesses have in their approvals.  Whether they are followed or not 

is another issue. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 

 C. Appeal #6028A, Application of Southington Mini Diner 

Restaurant LLC for special exception approval to allow the sale of 

alcoholic beverages under Sections 4-01.32, 4-03.32 & 11-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 1765 Meriden-Waterbury road, property of Asterios 

Ftergiotis in a B zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve with stipulations. 

 - No live entertainment. 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - No liquor to be served on the patio. 

 - Service bar, only. 

 - Any major changes to internal seating will require a new 

application. 

 - Hours of operation are Sunday thru Thursday, 6:00 am to 

10:00 pm.  Friday and Saturday, 24 hours. 

 - The seats around the service counter not to exceed eight. 

 - Any changes in management or permittee shall require a new 

application. 

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 
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 Mr. Wysong felt it was a pretty straight forward application and 

I wish them luck in their endeavor in that particular location. 

 As mentioned, there have been a number of previous enterprises at 

that particular location that have not been successful. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 D. Appeal #6029A, Application of Brian Badgley for a 144 

sq.ft. variance of the standard 864 sq. ft. allowed for a three car 

garage under Section 2-01A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 675 

Old Turnpike Road, property of Jocelyn Abbate in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Public hearing continued to November 12, 2013. 

 

MISCELLANEOUS /OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted up around where you get off the highways, there 

is a sign that says mattresses, $150.  They were taken down last time 

and there has to be at least fifteen of them that have gone up in the 

last couple of days.        

 Discussion. 

 Mr. Lavallee said the department is averaging about five to ten 

notices of violation a week. We are really cracking down.   

 Discussion. 

 Mr. LaPorte brought up the cars that are being parked on the 

grass on the Meriden Waterbury Toad.  They are still parking there.  

Mr. Lavallee said they got the first letter and the second will be a 

cease & desist.          

 Discussion. 

 Discussion of elections coming up and whether this board should 

hold election of officers on this board after that election.  It was 

decided to leave the officers as is. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:58 o’clock, p.m.) 
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